

# Minutes Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission City of Pacifica

#### **REGULAR MEETING – 7 PM**

Wednesday, April 27, 2022 2122 Beach Blvd Pacifica, CA 94044

# **CALL TO ORDER:**

**Chair Abbott:** called the meeting to order at 7:04 pm.

# I PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:

Commissioner Lusson: led the Pledge of Allegiance.

# II ROLL CALL:

Commissioners Present: Chair Abbott, Commissioners: Benton-Shoemaker,

Kellogg, Lusson, and Nicolari

**Commissioner Absent:** Commissioners Heywood

Staff Present: Director Michael Perez, Recreation Specialist Rebecca Collier and

Recreation Coordinator Sophia Mahoney- Rohrl

## **III APPROVAL OF MINUTES:**

Chair Abbott called for a motion to approve the minutes. A motion was made by Commissioner Kellogg, seconded by Commissioner Lusson, and motion carried 5-0.

# IV ADOPTION OF THE AGENDA:

**Chair Abbott** asked for approve the agenda of the 04/27/2022 meeting. By a show of hands **Approval carried 5-0.** 

# **V SPECIAL PRESENTATION:**

Recreation Division Coordinator, Sophia Mahoney-Rohrl introduced herself to the commission and explained her background and status with the City. She gave an overview of the current and upcoming summer recreation programs. She recapped and elaborated on current recreation programs and special events which included:

- Youth and Teen J-Teen After school program
- Reverse Spring Egg Hunt- Special event
- Adventure Summer camp
- YAC (Youth Advisory Council) Attack Meeting
- Staffing for summer programs

She thanked the Commissioners and opened the discussion for questions.

**Chair Abbott:** Thanked Coordinator Mahoney-Rohrl for the work she has done since she started at the end of February. Look forward to bringing back programs and starting new programs and events.

She asked if the J-Teen program was only at Vallemar.

**Coordinator Mahoney-Rohrl:** Answered, yes, currently Vallemar is the only after school program site due to staffing and enrollment.

**Commissioner Kellogg:** Thanked, Coordinator Mahoney-Rohrl for all her work. He stated that it is nice to have someone who grew up in Pacifica to come back and work for the City.

**Commissioner Benton-Shoemaker:** Remarked, she appreciated all the work Coordinator Mahoney-Rohrl has done in a short amount of time. Asked, if Mayor Mary Bier attended the YAC Attack meeting?

**Coordinator Mahoney-Rohrl:** Responded, she didn't think that she was in attendance but has touched base with the Mayor about Mental Health First Aid training.

**Commissioner Benton-Shoemaker:** Commented, she is pleased to see the Youth Advisory Board coming back and Mayor Bier is very interested in the program and how it operates.

**Commissioner Lusson:** Thanked, Coordinator Mahoney-Rohrl for her work and excited to see summer camps coming back. Asked, what obstacles are occurring in hiring camp staff?

**Coordinator Mahoney-Rohrl:** Replied, prior to COVID many camps had too many applicants and was able to take the cream of the crop. The position of camp staff is a very difficult job. Over the last several years, pool of potential camp staff has dwindled due to several reasons, such as higher paying jobs, burn out and lack of involvement in pervious camp program.

**Commissioner Nicolari:** Thanked, Coordinator Mahoney-Rohrl for her presentation. Asked, about the Youth Advisory Council what is the process for selecting and recruiting new members?

**Coordinator Mahoney-Rohrl:** Answered, since there is not a current Youth Advisory Board, she will be producing a new process for selecting and recruiting members.

**Chair Abbott:** Commented, Youth Advisory Board is student driven process and not official city appointee. Youth are volunteering and working to put together programs they want to do for the year.

**Coordinator Mahoney-Rohrl**: Responded, correct the board of directors are all Youth Advisory Board members.

**Chair Abbott**: Stated, once the new Youth Advisory Board members have been selected, she looks forward having them presentation to Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission later in the year. Thanked Coordinator Mahoney-Rohrl again for all the work she has accomplished in a short amount of time.

#### VI ORAL COMMUNICATION:

None

# **VII ITEMS FOR CONSENT:**

**Chair Abbott:** Commented, how nice it was to see the information provided indicates programs and other events are moving forward.

Chair Abbott called for a motion to approve the Items for Consent. Motion was made by Commissioner Benton-Shoemaker, seconded by Commissioner Lusson, motion carried 5-0.

#### **VIII ITEMS FOR CONSIDERATION:**

# A. Annual Report to City Council Discussion

**Director Perez:** Part of the "resolution providing for appointments, terms, reporting and reorganization requirements for commission and committees," annual reports from committees and commissions are required. Through 2017, commissioners presented an annual report to the City Council, highlighting the previous year's work. Beginning in 2018, the Council decided that all Committee and Commissions would present their annual reports on the same date. Reports in 2020 were not presented due to COVID-19 but continued in June of 2021 with two years' worth of information. For 2022, presentations will be given on June 13, 2022, prior to the regular Council meeting tentatively scheduled for 5:00pm. There will be five- six presentation by all the commissions and committees. The Chair and one other Commissioner would attend and present the report at the Council meeting. Described in the report on committees and commissions, this report/ presentation should be a summary of the commission's work for the year. Staff will provide the Commission with meeting summaries from the last year, since the last annual report leading up to the current meeting. The Chair along with one or two Commissioners volunteer to put together the presentation with the help of the Director. The Chair and/or Chair pro Tem would present the information at the Council meeting. The 2021 report include sections on:

- Commission Members information/bios
- Highlights form the past year
- Meeting summaries- covering 2 years
- Power Point presentation to the City Council, summarizing the report
  - Highlighting the purpose and duties of the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission
  - o Highlights of work form the year, including specific projects
  - What's next section for upcoming year and work plan.

Discuss the information Commissioners wish to see in the report, and who would like to be involved with the next steps of putting together. The draft report would need to be available for the May Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission meeting for final suggestions and edits for the June 13,2022 City Council meeting. Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission can discuss and give staff any direction for the Annual report to City Council.

**Chair Abbott:** Commented, A lot of the work had been done due to staff putting together information for reports and PowerPoint presentations at the end of the last year for the 2022 Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission work plan. Asked if Commissioner Kellogg had any insight from when he presented when he was Chair of the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission.

**Commissioner Kellogg:** Responded, Director Perez usually has the information on what the commission has accomplished during the time frame requested by City Council. He asked, Director Perez what is the time frame the presentation will cover?

**Director Perez:** Responded, June 2021- May 2022.

**Commissioner Kellogg:** Stated, the presentation is a summary of accomplishments over the last year by the Parks, Beaches and Recreations Commission. Such as the overview of the parks, updates of Bike Park and etcetera.

Chair Abbott: Stated, that she would be pleased and willing to take part as a

presenter and asked if any other commissioner would volunteer.

**Commissioner Nicolari:** Stated, he will be willing to help as he has done his fair share of PowerPoint presentation in the past.

**Chair Abbott:** Responded, should be easy due to staff providing most of the information. Asked Director Perez, set up a meeting or email communication within the next 10 days to start on the presentation for Annual Report to City Council.

**Director Perez:** Responded, he will send a follow-up email to Commissioner Nicolari and Chair Abbott, to start the conversation. He stated that he will have most of the information gathering complete.

Chair Abbott: Thanked, Director Perez

# IX REPORTS, ANNOUNCEMENTS, AND CORRESPONDENCE FROM COMMISSIONERS:

**Commissioner Nicolari:** Shared, he attended the Pacific Beach Coalition Earth Day event on April 23, 2022, at Rockaway Beach. The event was well organized and attended. He stated there was an issue in finding trash to clean-up as the beach had been picked over. At their next meeting, he will receive the numbers and more details from the event and will report back.

**Commissioner Benton Shoemaker:** Gave brief updates on the following:

- Attended the Beautification Advisory Committee meeting. The
  committee is working on adoption of corners on Palmetto and other
  places to plant with a prescribed list of plants at these locations. They
  are also looking for residents who want to win awards for the
  beautification of their yards.
- Tree City Pacifica committee is reviewing the Davey Tree Group report
  to understand the findings and suggestions, they will be working as a
  group to come up with suggestions and reports. Planning for next fall's
  Arbor Day event has started with meetings with the School District
  about planting at schools.

**Chair Abbott:** Gave brief updates on the following:

- First time in 11 years, she took part in the March for Meals and was able to deliver meals three times with Meals on Wheels in March and April. She helped fill in on Tuesday's routes to deliver meals to home bound seniors that live in area. Many areas where she delivered have hills and several stairs that can be difficult to maneuver for some who have limited mobility." It felt good to walk up those stairs and deliver a hot meal and for them to know someone still knew they were there". In the staff report, Meals on Wheels still need volunteers to help with deliveries on Tuesdays, Wednesdays, and Fridays. Well organized and Christie Yeung Community Service Coordinator is easy to work with.
- Senior Volunteer appreciation event on April 20, 2022, smaller group than in the past years. Enjoyable to hear all the work the volunteers accomplished over the last year. Senior Services Supervisor Beth Phipps and staff did a wonderful job with the event, food was tasty, and everyone had a wonderful time.
- Age Friendly Cities, she is trying to ramp up the business program and will be presenting in the month to the Rotary Club. The Pacifica Age Friendly Community Coalition is looking for volunteers to help with the project, meets about once a month but not on a regular schedule.

Focus on three programs transportation, housing, and inclusion. Social inclusion ties to the business program, helping businesses understand how to be age friendly and recognize those businesses that are age friendly in Pacifica.

- Linda Mar Beach Mural the last wall is in progress, due to weather the
  timeline for completion has been pushed to the end of June 2022. The
  final artist reaching out to local residents, families, and students to help
  with painting sections of the mural that have already been outlined.
  The Beautification Committee will be working on a celebration in June
  or July to recognize the four artists involved in painting the wall mural.
- Earth Day presentation at the Senior Services lunch with Earth Day haiku. Participants wrote haiku's or took them home, some read them out loud and prizes were given out.
- Information on the next Poet Laureate will be on the agenda for May's Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission meeting. The last Poet Laureate three-year term was extended, and the new Poet Laureate asked to be eased into the position. She is a long-time Pacifican, author, and taught at San Francisco State University before she retired. She is honored to fill the position. San Mateo County Poet Laureate was instrumental in filling the position. Pacifica has the oldest Poet Laureate program in the county.

# X REPORTS FROM STAFF

**Director Perez:** He gave updates on the following:

Over two years since our initial shelter-in-place due to COVID-19 in March of 2020. Under very challenging conditions, our Parks, Beaches and Recreation (PB&R) staff and volunteers continue to display their dedication to our programs and compassion to participants. It is because of the staff's hard work and commitment that PB&R continues re-opening programs and services for the community. It has not been easy, nor without difficulty. PB&R continues to experience challenges relating to recruitment and retention, and with very essential part-time positions. He's grateful for their efforts and very proud of all they do for our participants and their families.

- Volunteer Appreciation Dinner- Several Parks, Beaches and Recreation staff
  members worked to put on a successful event to honor the volunteers. Also, in
  attendance to show their appreciation to the volunteers were the Mayor Mary
  Bier and several City Council Members, City Manager Kevin Woodhouse and
  Parks, Baches and Recreation Commission Chair Abbott. Volunteers had an
  enjoyable evening with dinner and smiles.
- Meals on Wheel-Volunteers are always welcome and needed. Especially, at this
  time since covid restriction have been relaxed, past volunteers are not as
  available as over the past several years.
- May Mental Health Awareness Month- Civic Center will be lit up with green lights for the month of May to bring awareness to mental health issues.
   City is sponsoring a free Mental Health First Aid training at the Community on May 14, 2022, 8:30am-5:00pm. Lunch and snack will be provided. Participants will need to register for the training.
- Surf Camp/School Policy Advisory Task Force Recommendations- Staff applied for a Coastal Development Permit (CDP) to the California Coastal Commission (CCC) in December and received a request for more information a month later. Staff submitted a response to that and subsequently held a meeting, with the

- CCC staff which included participation from Chair Abbott in March. The CCC followed up with another request for information and PB&R staff submitted responses mid-March. He is currently working on scheduling a follow up meeting to discuss any outstanding issues with hopes of getting on the CCC agenda soon.
- Bike Park- On March 28<sup>th</sup>, staff along with Pacifica Bike Park Committee (PBPC) member Amir Mendel and Commission pro Tem Lusson, attended the City Council meeting to deliver the staff report and Power Point presentation on the Bike Park project. Council unanimously approved the concept of a bike park in Pacifica at the lower Frontierland Park site. PBPC will start focusing on fundraising and as well as next steps such as environmental reports.
- Lifesaving Ring Buoy Station Program- In February, Commission voted to recommend staff move forward working with the Sea Valor Organization and Arunay Foundation to install Life Ring Buoy stations at the City of Pacifica Beaches. Staff have been engaged in discussions with the executive director of Sea Valor to gather information and work out details on next steps. This will include mapping out locations of the suggested placement of the buoys, working with permitting agencies (the City and the Coastal Commission) and any other logistical requirement. Staff will continue to update the Commission on this process moving forward.
- Telescopes- Pier Project was able to add the installation of the telescopes to the project plans that went to the California Coastal Commission and hope to be part of the waiver that should be approved in May. Updates will be given to the Parks, Beaches and Parks Commission on the progress of the project.
- Staff Updates- At the beginning of this year, Parks, Beaches and Recreation
  Department had five full-time vacancies. He was excited that several of the
  positions have been filled over the last few months. He was grateful for the help
  from the City's Human Resources (HR) Department.
  - Recreation Assistant Supervisor Beth Phipps applied for and was promoted to permanent Senior Services Supervisor on January 31 of this year. Beth has worked for the City of Pacifica's Parks, Beaches and Recreation Department for 22 years, starting out working in our Aquatics division and holding several positions at the pool. Beth was promoted to Recreation Specialist in 2013 and then to Recreation Assistant Supervisor in 2018. She has served as an acting Recreation Supervisor in the past and was the Acting Food/Senior Services Supervisor for six months prior to her promotion.
  - Anthony Schriver was appointed to the position of Acting Recreation
     Assistant Supervisor. Anthony has worked for the City since 2014 as our
     Recreation Coordinator in charge of Aquatics. He has been involved in
     department programs and special events and has great experience in our
     Recreation Division.
  - Christie Yeung joined our team on February 14, 2022, as Community Services Coordinator, in charge of Meals on Wheels. Christie has 10 years of experience working with seniors, most recently as a Resident Services Coordinator for Mercy Housing.
  - Sophia Mahoney-Rohrl was appointed to the position of Recreation Coordinator February 28, 2022. She came from the City's Public Works Department, where she was a Ranger for just under 2 years. Prior to that she worked as a park aid for San Mateo County, a naturalist/park liaison

- for Spring Lake Park and as a camp counselor for Camp Tawonga.
- Transportation Specialist "Class B" Bus Driver position with the appointment of Michael Costakis on April 11, 2022. Michael has many years of experience driving (including with Seniors) and maintaining busses. Michael comes to us after working several years for the SamTrans Redi Wheels program. This is a full-time position that will encompass all transportation services operations--including the CaR program.
- The Child Care Technician position has served specifically as administrative support to the Child Care division. With the recent retirement of the long-term Child Care Technician, there was an opportunity for PB&R and HR to re-evaluate the business needs of the department regarding this position. Based on this evaluation, staff recommended reclassifying the Child Care Technician position to Recreation Specialist, giving the department a total of two, and updating the job description. This will strengthen the PB&R Department's administration by increasing efficiencies, providing additional support to the Director, allowing for cross-training of staff, and offer additional support to all divisions within the department. Anticipate welcoming aboard our new staff member in late May.
- The Recreation Manager position is "in the cue" for recruitment but had to be put on hold to concentrate on filling the above-mentioned hiring, which are crucial to our operations.

There are still challenges in with hiring part-time staff such as lifeguards, recreation leaders, and camp staff. Staff is working hard with HR to fill as many positions as possible and as soon as possible.

- Pacifica Boys and Girls Club City is waiting for the press release from the Boys and Girls club organization on the future of the club located in Pacifica.
- City Wide Employee Recognition First time since 2019, Employee recognition event on May 4, 2022, at the Moose Lodge, 11:30am-2:00pm.

Chair Abbott: Thanked, Director Perez

**Commissioner Lusson:** Thanked, Director Perez

**Commissioner Nicolari:** Asked, Is there more the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission can do to move along the process for installation of the Sea Valor Life Ring Buoy stations.

**Director Perez:** Responded, Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission has done their part in the process. Waiting for detailed mapping for possible location. Installation will need to be approved by the California Coastal Commission. Staff will need to submit a packet for the California Coastal Commission to approve or issue a waiver. Will continue to give updates on the progress of the project.

**Commissioner Nicolari:** Thanked, Director Perez

**Chair Abbott:** Asked, Can the Sea Valor Life Ring Buoy stations be added to the Pier project?

**Director Perez:** Replied, at this time there is not enough information to add the Sea Valor Life Ring Buoy stations to the project. He has spoken to the Planning Department, there is a local permitting process that can be done through the City for Sharp Park and Rockaway Beach. For Linda Mar Beach the City must go through the California Coastal Commission and may want to add the telescopes with the Sea Valor Life Ring Buoy stations submission.

**Chair Abbott:** Commented, that there's been several United States Coast Guard activities around the Sharp Park area and the Life Ring Buoy stations will be needed addition to the area.

**Commission Benton-Shoemaker**: Thanked, Director Perez for his report. She's pleased with the staff updates and is thrilled that there is now a full time Transportation Specialist. Asked, if the Transportation Specialist could give a report to the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission.

**Director Perez**: Replied, yes will speak with Supervisor Beth Phipps, since she has a couple new staff members that have not been introduced to the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission.

**Commissioner Kellogg**: Asked, will Acting Supervisor Anthony Shriver continue to organize meeting with the Bike Park Committee?

**Director Perez:** Answered, yes, the group has a lot of power as a non-profit. Bike Park Committee may have the ability to get funding that the City may not be eligible to receive. Should have regular meeting and will speak with Acting Recreation Supervisor Anthony Shriver.

**Commissioner Kellogg:** Commented, not sure if the meetings stopped after the last City Council Meeting. Regular meetings are needed to keep organization and focused on the project.

**Chair Abbott:** Thanked and Congratulated Director Perez on the new staff additions.

# **XII ADJOURNMENT:**

Chair Abbott: Asked for motion to Adjourn. Motion was made by Commissioner Kellogg, seconded by Commissioner Lusson, motion carried 5-0.

Next Regular Meeting: 06/22/2022

Respectfully submitted by, Rebecca Collier, Recreation Specialist Parks, Beaches, and Recreation

X	
Chair Cindy Abbott	